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Minutes of the 2015 Trustees' Meeting

Teleconference
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seq level7 \h \r0 A meeting of the Trustees of the Alpha Chi Sigma Educational Foundation was held via teleconference on Saturday, December 19, 2015 at 4:52 p.m. EST, immediately following the adjournment of the 2015 Members’ Meeting.
President Settle called the meeting to order at 4:52 p.m. EST.  Present were Officers President Sherrie E. Settle, Vice President John N. Stipp, Secretary-Treasurer John E. Adams, and Assistant Secretary Jennifer Showerman. Also present for all or part of the meeting were R. Scott Wilson, AΖ’78; Kenneth L. Busch, E’84; and D. Mitch Levings, ΒΔ’75.  A quorum was present and official business was authorized.
1. The trustees present VOTED to approve the minutes of the July 31, 2014 meeting as distributed.  [unanimous]
2. Secretary-Treasurer Adams noted that the Foundation currently has 18 of a possible 20 members, and that three members’ terms will expire on August 11, 2016. No immediate action is need regarding re-election or replacement of these members inasmuch as the next meeting of the trustees is likely to be scheduled prior to the expiration of their terms.  A discussion followed regarding an expansion of the usual pool from which trustee candidates are nominated, namely those who have served recently in the Supreme Council succession of the Fraternity.  Doing so would allow the Foundation’s members to recruit individuals who bring special knowledge and talents to the organization into leadership positions. 
3. The trustees reviewed the status of the Mathews Loan Program and expressed general satisfaction with the current repayment record, although the failure to collect payment from Byron Paul Lee, AΩ’06 due to his declaration of bankruptcy was noted as a concern.  To clear the books on this loan, it will be written off as an uncollectable bad debt in 2015.  The remaining Mathews Loan program capacity was also noted.
4. The trustees reviewed the financial status of the Foundation.  No issues were raised by VonLehman & Company in the course of their compilation of the Foundation’s financial records and preparation of tax returns for 2014.  The issue of the fee charged for that work was noted, as was the eventual agreement that the charges be those cited in the Letter of Engagement.
Resolution No.  472 – 12/19/2015


by John E. Adams, Secretary-Treasurer 

Resolved that:  VonLehman & Company, Inc., be appointed to compile the financial records of the Alpha Chi Sigma Educational Foundation for 2015.  The cost of this compilation, including preparation of necessary Federal, State of Indiana, and other State tax returns, shall not exceed $5700.  The cost shall be assessed to the various funds of the Foundation in proportion to their value at the end of 2015 unless otherwise specified.
President:  Y
Vice President: Y 
Secretary-Treasurer:  Y
Asst. Sec.:  Y
Asst. Treas.:  absent
For:  4

Against:  0
Absent:  1


Action:  Passed
5. The trustees discussed current solicitation efforts.  With general agreement that a solicitation aimed at increasing scholarship funds makes sense, the conversation turned to the subject of the AXΣ Scholar Award, and Br. Wilson was invited to update the trustees on the status of the award as he sees it.  He noted the following: there generally are only five to six nominations per year, although the quality of the nominations remains high; the nomination effort may be too great relative to the perceived chance of winning, so individuals may be dissuaded from submitting a nomination; perhaps more nominations would be generated if more awards were given; the monetary value of the award has not increased in proportion to increases in college costs in recent years, and so an increase in the award amount to $2500, with lesser amounts perhaps being given for “honorable mention” nominations, might be warranted; the deadline for receipt of nominations could be extended for a month without causing the selection committee significant difficulty.  The question of whether the Scholar Award is having an impact, irrespective of its monetary value or the details of nomination submission, also was raised.  A useful discussion might be had with Chapter Advisors, asking whether there are those who are deserving but are not otherwise being recognized.  A previous chat among the District Councilors indicated an interest in raising the monetary award level and tying the number of awards to the number of applications received.  It was agreed that the topic needs more study, that we must keep in mind that the Fraternity establishes the rules for the Scholar Award even though the funding comes from the Foundation, and that better communication with Chapter Advisors and Master Alchemists regarding the award is needed.
6. The trustees discussed recent additions to the number of funds managed by the Foundation, in particular the Daniel P. Babb Fund (proceeds from an IRA of the late Brother Babb which are to be used to benefit the Marshall University Chemistry Department) and the Nathan L. Drake Scholarship (an Alpha Rho chapter scholarship).  Secretary-Treasurer Adams is still awaiting a response from the Alpha Rho Chapter Advisor concerning the administration of the scholarship fund.
7. The trustees agreed that, in accordance with long-standing practice, the 2016 Foundation Members’ Meeting be held in conjunction with the Biennial Conclave of Alpha Chi Sigma Fraternity during the summer of 2016.  In addition, the Secretary-Treasurer indicated that he would request time on the Conclave schedule during one of the first sessions for a trustee to make a presentation on the Foundation and to review the procedure involved in the establishment of endowed scholarships.  Suggestions for items to be included in such a presentation were solicited (other than routine financial information).

There being no further business, President Settle adjourned the Trustees’ meeting at 5:24 EST.
Prepared by Secretary-Treasurer John E. Adams

January 28, 2016

